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August 9, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that supports King County’s interest in continuing to provide and coordinate high quality regional emergency planning services to the area.
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Office of Emergency Management, Emergency Management Program Manager) collective bargaining agreement for the period of April 1, 2011, through March 31, 2014.  This agreement covers approximately six employees in the Department of Executive Services.

The Emergency Management Program Managers in this bargaining unit are responsible for coordinating activities in support of the County’s Office of Emergency Management (OEM).  This includes analytical and research work and project/program coordination throughout King County.

The King County OEM works in partnership with cities, counties, state and federal agencies, communities, and other private organizations to develop a regional approach to emergency mitigation, preparedness, response, and recovery.  The Office of Emergency Management does this with the support and cooperation of leadership from our area’s various jurisdictions and emergency management organizations and is committed to effective coordination of information, resources, and services throughout our region.  This commitment is consistent with the County’s Strategic Plan to undertake regional emergency planning and preparedness activities, including education and coordination.

This collective bargaining agreement incorporates the King County Coalition of Labor Unions’ cost-of-living adjustments (COLA) memorandum of agreement and improves clarity and efficiency in certain processes including certification programs.  It also allows for changes sought by the County relating to the Accountable Business Transformation Program and performance evaluation systems.  These provisions support the County’s Strategic Plan to develop and retain quality employees and utilize employees in an efficient, effective, and productive manner.
The wage settlements for 2012 and 2013 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations and incorporates the King County Coalition of Labor Unions’ COLA memorandum of agreement by reducing COLA by 2% over a two year period.  Thus, this agreement provides for a COLA of .63% in 2012 while other bargaining units that agreed to forgo 2011 COLA received 1.63%.  The same formula will be applied in 2013.  The wage settlement for 2014 also follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations and places bargaining unit employees back on Range 64 of the King County squared salary schedule.  The wage settlement in this agreement is consistent with the County’s Strategic Plan in that it keeps the County’s cost of doing business down, including keeping growth in costs below the rate of inflation.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will allow King County to continue to provide high quality regional coordination of emergency planning services.  Your support in passing this legislation is appreciated.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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